
INFORMATIONAL MEMORANDUM
TO: Transportation and Infrastructure Services Committee 
FROM: Hari Ponnekanti, Public Works Director/ City Engineer  
BY: Catrien de Boer, Public Works Grant Analyst  
CC: Mayor McLeod  
DATE: May 17, 2024  
SUBJECT: TIB Complete Streets Grant Acceptance - 2024 Annual Overlay – 50th Pl 
Overlay 

Project No. 80010401 

This memo is being published before confirmation from TIB regarding the grant award. Staff will notify the Committee Chair if our 
project is not selected for funding before the 5.21.24 meeting.  

ISSUE 
Accept a Transportation Improvement Board (TIB) Complete Streets grant award for $400,000 to fund the construction 
of the 50th Pl Overlay as part of the 2024 Annual Overlay Program. 

BACKGROUND 
Every year, Public Works issues a construction project to grind and overlay several blocks of roadways in the City of 
Tukwila. The annual overlay program is intended to preserve and maintain the street structure in a safe and useable 
state by resurfacing before failure, which also minimizes costs.  

The Annual Overlay program is funded almost exclusively out of the transportation fund (104) as many grant 
programs do not pay for routine maintenance of our roads.  

DISCUSSION 
In 2021, the City applied for and was awarded a $400,000 Complete Streets grant to offset the costs of traffic calming 
elements as part of the 2022 and 2023 Annual Overlay projects. This funding helped pay for sidewalks, illumination, 
RRFBs, and pavement markings.  

For the 2024 Annual Overlay project, Public Works is using the remaining American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funds 
that were allocated to the department for the traffic calming elements of this year’s program.   

In March 2024, the City was notified that TIB is accepting one-time early consideration applications for construction-
ready Complete Streets projects. The City met with the TIB Engineer and discussed the possibility of using Complete 
Streets funding to help offset the City contribution for the pavement/overlay components of this project since the 
traffic calming elements are already accounted for. The City was reassured that this funding could pay for a portion of 
the overlay, and is encouraged to apply. This funding can only be used for construction expenses, must be obligated 
by July 1, 2024, and must be spent in 2024. 

On April 22nd, 2024, the committee authorized Staff to submit a grant application. On May 17th, the City was notified 
that our proposal was selected for funding. 

FISCAL IMPACT 
The City was awarded $400,000 from the TIB Complete Streets program to fund a portion of overlay/pavement for 
the 2024 Annual Overlay program. This program requires a 20% local city match which will be paid for with the City 
104 Fund budget. 
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Funding Source Amount Program Element 
ARPA Allocation 
Complete Streets Grant 
City Contribution (includes 20% match)  

$112,000 
$400,000 
$528,012 

Pedestrian path, ADA ramps, restriping, traffic control devices  
Pavement/Overlay 
Pavement/Overlay 

Total     $1,040,012 

RECOMMENDATION 
Council is being asked to accept a TIB Complete Streets grant award for the construction of 50th Pl Overlay in the 
amount of $400,000 and consider this item on the Consent Agenda on the June 3rd, 2024 Regular Council Meeting. 

Attachments: 50th Pl Vicinity Map and Site Plans 
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